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P R O C E E D I  N G S 1 

(10:00 a.m.)  2 

JUDGE MOORE:  Good morning,  Counsel .   3 

We wil l  hear arguments  now in Case No. IPR2015-00969, 4 

Apple Inc. ,  Pet i t ioner,  vs .  OpenTV, Inc. ,  Patent  Owner 5 

concerning U.S. Patent  No. 5,884,033. 6 

Counsel  for  the part ies ,  please s tep to the 7 

podium and introduce yourselves,  s tart ing with peti t ioner.  8 

MR. MILLER:  Good morning,  Your 9 

Honors.  Mark Mil ler  of  O'Melveny & Myers,  represent ing 10 

the Pet i t ioner,  Apple Inc.  11 

JUDGE MOORE:  Good morning,  Mr.  12 

Mil ler .  13 

MR. MILLER:  Good morning.   If  I  may 14 

approach,  I  have copies  of  our s l ides for  --  hard copies  of  15 

your s l ides for  you, as  requested. 16 

JUDGE MOORE:  Yes.  17 

MR. MILLER:  Would you l ike two or three 18 

copies?  19 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Two copies  should be f ine.  20 

JUDGE MOORE:  And if  you have a copy 21 

for  the court  reporter? 22 

MR. MILLER:  She has one already.  23 

JUDGE MOORE:  Thank you.  24 

Counsel  for  Patent  Owner? 25 
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MR. TUCKER:  Good morning,  Your 1 

Honor.   Dan Tucker from Finnegan on behalf  of  OpenTV, 2 

the Patent  Owner.   With me today is  lead counsel ,  Erika 3 

Arner,  as  well .   I  also --  4 

JUDGE MOORE:  Good morning.  5 

MR. TUCKER:  - -  have some 6 

demonstrat ives for  you.  7 

JUDGE MOORE:  You may approach.  8 

Okay.   Before we begin,  a  few 9 

administrative matters .   Firs t  of  al l ,  I  see a  couple of  10 

laptop computers .   As you know, we granted the part ies  11 

permission to use computers  today,  so that  they do not  12 

need to bring paper copies  of  the ent i re record into the 13 

hearing room with them.  14 

However,  I  remind the part ies  that  they may 15 

not  record or  t ransmit  any audio or  video from this  16 

proceeding.   This  prohibi t ion applies  to  everyone in the 17 

hearing room, and i t  also applies  to  anyone who is  18 

l is tening today from the overflow room.  19 

While in  the hearing room, the par t ies  also 20 

may not  use their computers  to  communicate with or  21 

receive communicat ions from other persons.   Also while 22 

in the hearing room, the part ies  may not  connect  to the 23 

Internet ,  including cel lular  or  wireless  hotspot  24 

connections.  25 
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So i f  you're connected,  please disconnect  1 

now.  Any violat ion of these rules  may resul t  in  2 

sanct ions.  3 

Also,  Judge McKone is  joining us from 4 

Detroi t .  5 

Can you hear us ,  Judge McKone? 6 

JUDGE McKONE:  I  can.   Can you hear 7 

me? 8 

JUDGE MOORE:  Yes.  9 

Please note the locat ion of the camera next  10 

to the televis ion screen.   I t  wil l  be  easier  for  Judge 11 

McKone to see you if  you look into the camera  while you 12 

are speaking to him.   Please also ensure that  you remain 13 

at  the lectern while you are speaking.   If  you move away 14 

from the lectern,  Judge McKone may have diff icul ty 15 

hearing you.  16 

If  you wish to discuss demonstrat ives 17 

during the hearing today,  please ident ify any s l ides you 18 

present  by s l ide number.   This  wil l  make the t ranscript  19 

easier  to  read and wil l  al low Judge McKone to fol low 20 

along.  21 

If  you wish --  I 'm sorry.   As you know, per 22 

our order,  each party has a total  of  30 minutes  to  present  23 

i ts  arguments  in  each case.   The pet i t ioner has the burden 24 

to show unpatentabi l i ty.   Pet i t ioner wil l  proceed f i rs t ,  and 25 
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then Pet i t ioner reserves rebuttal  t ime;  i t  wil l  also speak 1 

last .  2 

Neither party has f i led a motion to exclude 3 

evidence,  a  motion for  observations on cross-examinat ion,  4 

and Patent  Owner has not  made a motion to amend claims.   5 

Therefore,  Patent  Owner  may not  reserve rebuttal  t ime.  6 

Pet i t ioner wil l  begin by present ing i ts  7 

arguments .   Patent  Owner wil l  then present  i ts  arguments  8 

in  ful l .   After  Patent  Owner f inishes i ts  arguments ,  9 

Pet i t ioner may then present  rebut tal  arguments  to  the 10 

extent  i t  has  reserved t ime to do so.   Rebuttal  t ime may 11 

only be used to rebut  Patent  Owner 's  arguments .  12 

Counsel  should keep t rack of how much 13 

t ime they have used during the hearings.   We wil l  inform 14 

counsel  when there are approximately f ive minutes  of  15 

t ime remaining.   I  advise both parties  that  we are on a 16 

rather t ight  schedule today,  so we intend to enforce the 17 

t ime l imits  s t r ict ly.  18 

In addi tion,  i f  ei ther  party has an object ion 19 

to an argument  or  demonstrat ive presented by another 20 

party,  counsel  for the object ing party shal l  not  state the 21 

object ion while the opposing party is  speaking.   Instead,  22 

the object ing counsel  shal l  wait  unt i l  the object ing party's  23 

turn to speak and then shall  briefly s tate i ts  object ions for  24 
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the record.   Thus,  i f  a  party chooses to  s tate object ions,  i t  1 

should do so on i ts  own t ime.  2 

Unless  the panel  requests ,  i t  is  not 3 

necessary or  desirable for  the object ing party to  explain 4 

i ts  object ions.   To the extent  Patent  Owner has object ions 5 

to  argument  or  demonstrat ives used during Pet i t ioner 's  6 

rebut tal  t ime, Patent  Owner shal l  inform the panel  of  this  7 

fact  before the hearing adjourns.   The panel  wil l  then 8 

afford Patent  Owner 's  counsel  t ime to briefly s tate i ts  9 

object ions for  the record.  10 

Do both parties  understand the instruct ions 11 

I  have just  given? 12 

Counsel  for  Pet i t ioner? 13 

MR. MILLER:  We do,  Your Honor.  14 

JUDGE MOORE:  Patent  Owner? 15 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes,  Your Honor.  16 

JUDGE MOORE:  Thank you.  17 

Counsel  for  Pet i t ioner,  you may approach 18 

and proceed.  19 

MR. MILLER:  Thank you.  20 

May i t  please the Board,  Apple has 21 

presented evidence and arguments  demonstrat ing that  the 22 

chal lenge claims of the '033 Patent are inval id.  Claims 1,  23 

2,  15,  and 23 are ant icipated by the Pi tcher reference,  and 24 

Claim 9 is  obvious in view of the Pi tcher reference.  25 
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In view of the Board 's  decis ion inst i tut ing 1 

review and the subsequent  briefing,  I 'd  l ike to  focus on 2 

the issues that  remain in dispute.   The f i rs t  issue is  claim 3 

construct ion.  4 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counsel ,  one moment .   I  5 

not iced --  would you l ike to reserve rebuttal  t ime? 6 

MR. MILLER:  Thank you.  Yes,  I  would 7 

l ike to  reserve ten minutes .  8 

JUDGE MOORE:  Proceed.  9 

MR. MILLER:  We bel ieve that  the f i rs t  10 

issue to be addressed is  claim construction.   In  the 11 

Board 's  prel iminary decis ion,  there are claim 12 

construct ions which Apple contests are correct .   Apple 13 

had presented different  claim construct ions,  but  at  this  14 

point ,  Apple accepts  the Board 's  claim construct ions and 15 

does not  chal lenge those.   These are the construct ions of  16 

f i l ters  specifying --  17 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Counselor,  I  hate to  18 

interrupt ,  but  I  think in the --  did we actual ly make claim 19 

construct ions in this  case? 20 

MR. MILLER:  There are claim 21 

construct ions that  appear in  the Inst i tut ion Decision at  22 

page 11.   If  you turn to Sl ide 8 in  our presentat ion,  we 23 

have presented --  we can  show you those claim 24 

construct ions.  25 
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JUDGE ARPIN:  Thank you.  1 

JUDGE McKONE:  So Counselor,  my 2 

understanding is  that  we adopted,  for  the most  part ,  the 3 

Distr ict  Court  construct ions of  the two fi l ter  terms and 4 

then did not  adopt ,  at  least  at  the Decision to Inst i tute 5 

s tage,  the --  whether or  not  the f i l ters  must  operate at  6 

Levels  6 and 7 of the OSI s tack.   Is  that  the correct  --  is  7 

that  correct?  8 

MR. MILLER:  That 's  our understanding of 9 

the s i tuat ion,  Your Honor,  that  is  correct .   And my 10 

presentat ion today wil l  explain why i t  would be 11 

inappropriate to  add the l imitat ion that  the f i l ters  operate 12 

at  the --  between the Presentation and Applicat ion Layers .  13 

JUDGE McKONE:  Let  me ask you one 14 

prel iminary question here.   I  did not  see any evidence in 15 

your briefing that would s tate that  the Pi tcher reference 16 

discloses f i l ters  operat ing at  Levels  6 and 7.  Is  that --  is  17 

that  correct ,  that  you have not  contested that  Pi tcher 's  18 

f i l ters  do not  operate at  Levels  6 and 7? 19 

MR. MILLER:  That  is  correct ,  Your 20 

Honor.  We contest  that  the claims cover operat ion at  21 

Level  3 and that  Pi tcher discloses operat ion at  Level  3,  22 

and that  is  where the s i tuation should be determined.  23 

JUDGE McKONE:  So at  least  as  to  this  24 

issue,  this  is  a  pure claim construct ion issue,  i f  we rule in  25 
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your favor,  we move on to the other --  the Internet  term.   1 

If  we --  i f  we rule in  Patent  Owner 's  favor,  then i t 's  2 

disposi t ive,  correct? 3 

MR. MILLER:  That  is  correct .  4 

JUDGE McKONE:  For f i l ters? 5 

MR. MILLER:  Yes,  that 's  correct .  6 

JUDGE McKONE:  Okay.  Thank you.  7 

JUDGE ARPIN:  And sir ,  before you move 8 

on,  the patent  in  this  case has,  in  fact ,  expired,  hasn' t  i t?  9 

MR. MILLER:  Yes,  i t  has .  10 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Do you know the date of  11 

the expirations?  12 

MR. MILLER:  I  do not  know the date,  13 

Your Honor.  14 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Thank you, Counsel .  15 

JUDGE McKONE:  But ,  I  guess ,  fol lowing 16 

up on that ,  is  i t  your view that  we should be applying the 17 

Phil l ips  s tandard, that  the Distr ict  Court  appl ies ,  or  when 18 

we construe the terms,  given that  the patent  has expired? 19 

MR. MILLER:  Our understanding is  that  20 

the Board applied the Phil l ips  s tandard when providing 21 

claim construct ions in the decis ion in insti tut ing the IPR.   22 

We don' t  contest  those construct ions or  the appl ication of 23 

the Phil l ips  s tandard for  that  purpose.  24 

JUDGE McKONE:  Okay.  Thank you.  25 
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MR. MILLER:  The Board --  1 

JUDGE McKONE:  I  know your t ime is  2 

short ,  so you're welcome to dive r ight  into the f i l ter  3 

terms. 4 

MR. MILLER:  Yeah.  So OpenTV's  5 

construct ions,  which appear at  Sl ide 9,  are  not  the proper 6 

construct ions.   If  we look at  the reasons why, there are 7 

several .   Those reasons appear on Sl ide 10. 8 

And the f i rs t  and most  important  reason is  9 

that  there 's  a  s ignif icant  problem with al leging that  the 10 

'033 Patent  relates  to  operat ion at  Layers  6 and 7;  that  is ,  11 

that  the '033 Patent  never mentions the seven layer ISO 12 

protocol  model .   I t 's  not  in  the claims.   I t 's  not  in  the 13 

specif ication.   The '033 Patent  is  completely s i lent  on any 14 

operat ion relat ing to the ISO model .  15 

The absence of any disclosure of  the OSI 16 

model  dooms OpenTV's  arguments .   Why?  Because there 17 

is  no support  for  disclosure of  OpenTV's  arguments  in  the 18 

patent .   Because interpreting --  19 

JUDGE McKONE:  Let  me ask you a 20 

question here.   Let 's  assume that  we accept  Patent  21 

Owner 's  argument  that  the prosecut ion his tory is  clear  and 22 

there is  a  disclaimer ,  and then we also accept  your 23 

argument  that  the patent  does not  disclose --  i t  does not  24 

provide wri t ten description support  for  Layers  6 and 7.  25 
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How are  we supposed to resolve that?   Are 1 

we supposed to ignore the disclaimer  in  the prosecut ion 2 

his tory?  3 

MR. MILLER:  Well  --  4 

JUDGE McKONE:  Or  are we supposed to 5 

accept  the prosecut ion his tory and then evaluate --  and 6 

then some other ent i ty wil l  evaluate whether they have 7 

wri t ten descript ion support?  8 

MR. MILLER:  Your Honor,  I  bel ieve that  9 

i t  would be inappropriate to  adopt  a  claim construction 10 

that  would render the claim inval id,  and when construing 11 

a claim,  you always  f ind --  seek a claim construct ion that  12 

is  --  resul ts  in  why the claim is  val id.   So i f  there 's  no 13 

support  in  the specif icat ion for  a  claim l imitat ion,  that  14 

l imitat ion should not  be added to the claim.  15 

And, in  this  case, the logical  conclusion of 16 

OpenTV's  arguments  is  that  a  patentee or  a  patent  17 

applicant  could add any l imitat ion to any claim at  any 18 

t ime whether or  not  that  l imitat ion was disclosed in the 19 

specif ication or whether i t ' s  supported.   And that  is  not  --  20 

JUDGE McKONE:  Now, I  --  now,  are you 21 

famil iar  with the Liebel-Flarsheim vs.  Medrad  case,  358 22 

F.3d 898? 23 

MR. MILLER:  Not  --  24 
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JUDGE McKONE:  And that 's  a  case where 1 

--  we had a s imilar  --  the Federal  Circui t  had a s imilar  2 

scenario there where the prosecution history resul ted in 3 

the claim being construed in such a way that  the patent  4 

i tself  might  not  have provided wri t ten descript ion 5 

support .  6 

And the Federal  Circui t ,  in  that  case,  held 7 

that  the tools  of  claim construct ion,  including the 8 

prosecut ion history,  arr ived at  that claim construct ion;  9 

and that  when that  is  clear ,  we' re not  supposed to 10 

construe terms to preserve val idi ty.   Instead,  val idi ty 11 

would then be evaluated later .  12 

Why is  that  not  this  case? 13 

MR. MILLER:  Well ,  this  --  in  that  case --  14 

because we are evaluating val idi ty here.   The claim 15 

construct ion determinat ion here is  for  the purposes of  16 

val idi ty determinat ion.   This  proceeding is  intended to 17 

determine val idity.   And if  we don' t  evaluate that  issue 18 

here,  then we have no record for  evaluating the issue 19 

later .   And in --  we can ' t  --  20 

JUDGE McKONE:  Well ,  but  this  is  21 

val idi ty of  your - -  your concern is  that  i f  we construe this  22 

as  Patent  Owner i s  --  asked us to  construe i t ,  we would 23 

resul t  in  there being an inval idi ty problem under Sect ion 24 
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112, which is  not a  sect ion that  you did or  could have 1 

raised in the Pet it ion. 2 

MR. MILLER:  That 's  correct .   But  --  3 

JUDGE McKONE:  So that  isn ' t  the val idity 4 

issue that  we're worried about  here.   That 's  a  different  5 

val idi ty issue that  we --  we are not  supposed to be 6 

considering here,  r ight? 7 

MR. MILLER:  Well ,  let  me --  let  me say 8 

this .   I  bel ieve that  when you're performing claim 9 

construct ion,  you have to consider al l  issues relevant  to  10 

claim construct ion,  not  just  those that  are consistent with 11 

the ul t imate  outcome.  12 

And by saying that ,  I  mean that  because 13 

there is  no abil i ty to  chal lenge the val idity on 112 does 14 

not  mean that  you can ' t  consider 112 issues when 15 

performing claim construct ion.  16 

The Board is  intended, here,  to  come up 17 

with the appropriate claim construct ion applying the 18 

Phil l ips  s tandard.  And if  you're  applying the Phil l ips  19 

s tandard,  you have to consider al l  claim construct ion 20 

issues,  including whether the construct ion would render 21 

the claim inval id. 22 

Now, i f  I  may --  23 

JUDGE McKONE:  My understanding under 24 

the Liebel  case,  though, was that  we're only supposed to 25 
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consider,  I  guess ,  a  construct ion that  would save validi ty 1 

i f  the claims are s t i l l  ambiguous after  appl ication of al l  2 

the other claim construct ion tools ,  such as  the prosecut ion 3 

his tory.  4 

MR. MILLER:  Well  --  5 

JUDGE McKONE:  And this  --  and my 6 

question assumes that  Patent  Owner is  r ight ,  that  the 7 

prosecut ion history is  clear  on i ts  face.   Would we, 8 

nevertheless ,  s t i l l  consider 112 issues even i f  the 9 

prosecut ion history is  clear  on i ts  face? 10 

MR. MILLER:  Well ,  I  can ' t  address  that  in  11 

the context  of  this  case because I  don' t  bel ieve the 12 

prosecut ion history in this  case is  clear  on i ts  face.  The 13 

prosecut ion history is  inconsis tent with the dependent  14 

claims,  i t  lacks support ,  and i t  doesn ' t  teach one of 15 

ordinary ski l l  in  the art  how to apply the proposed 16 

construct ion.  17 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Counselor,  we don' t  18 

presume that  the patent  is  val id here,  though, do we?  19 

Isn ' t  that  the reason why we don' t  have to f ind a val id 20 

claim construct ion? 21 

MR. MILLER:  Well ,  I  --  i t  is  t rue that  the 22 

patent  doesn 't  --  you don' t  presume that  the patent  is  val id 23 

for  purposes of  this  proceeding,  but  I  think that  when we 24 

apply the canons of  claim construct ion,  whether the 25 
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construct ion renders  the claim val id or  invalid is  one of  1 

the appropriate things to consider as  part  of  the claim 2 

construct ion process .  3 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Well ,  isn ' t  prosecut ion 4 

his tory estoppel  or  disclaimer one of  those canons of  5 

claim construct ion?  And didn ' t  the appl icant ,  in  fact ,  6 

argue that  these ISO levels  dis tinguished these claims 7 

over the prior  art?  8 

MR. MILLER:  Well ,  the appl icant  did 9 

argue about  the ISO levels ,  but  the arguments  were  10 

presented in the context  of  the Shwed reference and 11 

referr ing to what  was disclosed in Shwed and not  what  12 

was disclosed in the '033 Patent .   So --  13 

JUDGE ARPIN:  But  don't  they go to the 14 

l imitat ions on the claims?  If  the claims were 15 

dis tinguishable over Shwed, isn ' t  that  the issue that we 16 

need to consider? 17 

MR. MILLER:  I  don ' t  bel ieve that that  was 18 

the reason that  the claims were val id,  or  found to be 19 

val id,  over Shwed.  I t  may be one of  the reasons,  but  that  20 

--  21 

JUDGE McKONE:  But  is  that  the question 22 

we have to ask?  The quest ion,  I  don ' t  think,  is  whether or  23 

not  the Examiner  accepted that  disclaimer as  24 

dis tinguished in the prior  art .   I t ' s  the fact  that  Patent  25 
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Owner made the disclaimer that  we have to consider;  isn ' t  1 

that  correct?  2 

MR. MILLER:  Well ,  we have to consider --  3 

the applicant  made the s tatements .   We're  not  disputing 4 

that  those s tatements  appear in  the prosecution his tory.  5 

We don' t  bel ieve that  they are clear  and unambiguous 6 

l imitat ions on the claim,  and some of the reasons include 7 

the fact  that  those l imitat ions are inconsis tent  with the 8 

dependent  claims.   If  you turn to Sl ide 13 --  9 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Well  --  10 

MR. MILLER:  --  we wil l  show --  11 

JUDGE ARPIN:  --  before we go to Sl ide 12 

13 --  and maybe this  is  answered on your Sl ide 13. 13 

If  we are faced with a s i tuat ion where we 14 

f ind that  there was a disclaimer  by the applicant  during 15 

prosecut ion,  and we find that  that  disclaimer is  consis tent  16 

--  or  inconsis tent with dependent  claims,  how do we 17 

weigh them?  Which is  --  which is  the prevai ling canon, 18 

the disclaimer  or  claim different iation? 19 

MR. MILLER:  I  bel ieve that ,  in  this  case,  20 

the overriding issue is  what  is  in  the patent .   There is  no 21 

language in the claim that  corresponds to the arguments  22 

about  the claim construct ion.   There 's  no language in the 23 

specif ication that supports  that  construct ion.   There 's  24 

language in the --  25 
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JUDGE McKONE:  I  --  1 

MR. MILLER:  --  specif icat ion --  2 

JUDGE McKONE:  Hold on --  3 

MR. MILLER:  --  and the patent  that  --  the 4 

dependent  claims that  is  inconsis tent  and I  bel ieve,  5 

therefore,  that  the language in the patent  has to  give 6 

precedence over the prosecut ion his tory arguments .   And 7 

i f  I  may --  8 

JUDGE McKONE:  Well  --  9 

MR. MILLER:  --  just  one more t ime --  10 

JUDGE McKONE:  So,  I  mean, what  was 11 

your answer  to  Judge --  what  was your answer to  Judge 12 

Arpin 's  quest ion here:   If  we have the prosecut ion his tory 13 

clearly pointing one way and claim different iat ion clearly 14 

point ing another,  how do we break that  t ie?   I  mean, do 15 

you have any --  any case law support  that  would help us? 16 

MR. MILLER:  I  don ' t  bel ieve we have a 17 

case that  specifical ly breaks that  t ie ,  and I  --  my answer 18 

to the quest ion in this  case is  that ,  in  context  of  one of 19 

ordinary ski l l  in  the art  reading the patent  in  this  case,  20 

because there is  language in the patent ,  the dependent  21 

claims,  i t  would be inconsistent  with the proposed 22 

construct ion,  the language in the patent  would control .   23 

That  would be the appropriate way to break the t ie  in  this  24 

case.  25 
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There 's  no disclosure of  the OSI model .  1 

One of ordinary ski l l  in  the art  would not  interpret  the 2 

s tatements  in  the prosecut ion history to be a clear  and 3 

unambiguous disavowal  of  the claim scope when that  4 

would be inconsis tent  with the dependent  claims.  5 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Counsel ,  what  is  the claim 6 

construct ion that  the Distr ict  Court  appl ied?  Did i t  rely 7 

on the ISO layers? 8 

MR. MILLER:  The claim --  the dis tr ict  9 

court  did adopt  a construct ion involving the ISO layers ,  10 

yes.  11 

JUDGE ARPIN:  And as  a fol low-up 12 

question,  didn ' t  Judge Breyer  --  Just ice Breyer,  excuse me 13 

--  in  yesterday's  Cuozzo  opinion,  caut ion us or  remind us 14 

that  we can ' t  deal  with 112 in an IPR? 15 

MR. MILLER:  I t  is  t rue,  as  I  --  we 16 

discussed earl ier ,  that  this  Board is  not  here to  determine 17 

val idi ty based on 112.  But  again,  my posi t ion is  that  i t  is  18 

appropriate to  consider 112 issues as  part  of  the claim 19 

construct ion process ,  and the case law from the Federal  20 

Circui t  s tates  that  the --  a  claim construct ion that  resul ts  21 

in an inval id claim is  rarely the appropriate claim 22 

construct ion.  23 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Please proceed. 24 
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MR. MILLER:  Well ,  i f  the Board has no 1 

other quest ions on the claim construct ion issue,  I 'd  l ike to  2 

do one particular  point  on that  issue.  3 

Sl ide 14 shows the Tanenbaum textbook 4 

that  is  ci ted by OpenTV in this  case.   That 's  Exhibi t  2004. 5 

And what  that  shows is  that  Internet  Protocol  addresses 6 

are t reated at  the Network Layer of  the OSI protocol,  and 7 

that  the Network Layer  of  the OSI protocol  corresponds to 8 

the Internet  Layer of  the TCP/IP protocol .  9 

The TCP/IP protocol  is  disclosed in the 10 

specif ication.   And Claims 3 and 4,  the dependent  claims 11 

that  we are talking about ,  require that  you compare  and --  12 

using the f i l ters  and IP address;  that  comparison would 13 

occur at  Layer  --  the Internet  Layer of  the TCP protocol  14 

or the Network Layer of  the OSI protocol .   That  is  not  the 15 

Presentat ion Layer of  the OSI protocol .  16 

And final  point  on this  issue is  that  the 17 

Presentat ion Layer is  not  present  in  the TCP/IP protocol .   18 

That  means that  there 's  no support  in  the specif icat ion for  19 

the l imitat ions proposed by OpenTV, and that  one of  20 

ordinary ski l l  in  the art  wouldn ' t  necessari ly f ind a way to 21 

apply those l imitat ions to  the disclosure in  the claims.  22 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counsel ,  you have about  23 

four minutes  left  unt il  you s tart  going into your rebut tal  24 

t ime. 25 
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MR. MILLER:  Thank you.  I 'd  l ike to  1 

address  --  2 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Counselor,  before you 3 

move on,  this  textbook that  is  on Sl ide 14 --  i t  is  a  4 

textbook? 5 

MR. MILLER:  Yes.  6 

JUDGE ARPIN:  This  is  extr insic evidence? 7 

MR. MILLER:  Yes,  i t  is .  8 

JUDGE ARPIN:  So we have prosecut ion 9 

his tory estoppel ,  we have claim different iat ion,  we have 10 

the Distr ict  Court 's  construct ion of the terms,  and now we 11 

have extr insic evidence. 12 

How do we look at  these?   What  i s  the 13 

order?   What  is  the precedence?  What 's  the priori ty?  14 

MR. MILLER:  I  bel ieve that  the 15 

precedence and the priori ty is  the patent  f i rst ,  the lack of 16 

disclosure,  and the dependent  claims.   I  bel ieve that  the 17 

Distr ict  Court 's  construct ion comes after  those,  and that  18 

the extr insic evidence and the Distr ict  Court  level  are 19 

probably --  Distr ict  Court  construct ion are probably both 20 

at  the same level  of  extr insic evidence.  21 

JUDGE ARPIN:  And the prosecut ion 22 

his tory,  hasn ' t  the Federal  Circui t  told us  that  that  is  to  be 23 

considered with the intr insic evidence? 24 
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MR. MILLER:  That  would be in between 1 

the two, Your Honor.   I  did leave that  out  of  my answer.  2 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Thank you.  Please 3 

cont inue.  4 

MR. MILLER:  One other issue that  I 'd  l ike 5 

to  address  with respect  to  the Pi tcher reference is  the 6 

f ield of  the invention.   If  you look at  column 1,  at  l ines  8 7 

through 9 of  the Pi tcher reference of  the '033 Patent ,  i t  8 

s tates  that  the invention relates  to a system for f i l ter ing 9 

messages t ransmit ted between the Internet  and a cl ient  10 

computer .  11 

That  description of f i l ter  --  of  the f i l tered -12 

-  and the later  description of the f i l ter  --  the f i l ter  13 

database demonstrates  that  those f i l ters  don' t  operate on 14 

the Internet .  15 

The inclusion of Internet  --  of  the Internet  16 

in the preamble of  the claim is  not  a  l imitat ion;  i t  is  a  17 

s tatement  of  purpose,  and that  the f i l ter ing operations that 18 

are claimed by the '033 Patent  occur someplace between 19 

the Internet  and the cl ient  computer ,  or  on the cl ient 20 

computer .  21 

And for that  reason,  the l imitat ion --  the 22 

words "the Internet"  in  the specif icat ion are not  a  23 

l imitat ion on the claim.  24 

Secondly,  the reference --  25 
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JUDGE ARPIN:  Counsel ,  isn ' t  " the 1 

Internet"  in  the preamble?  Isn ' t  the claim part  of  the 2 

specif ication? 3 

MR. MILLER:  Yes,  the claim is  part  of  the 4 

specif ication.  5 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Was  "the Internet"  in  the 6 

original  claims as  f i led? 7 

MR. MILLER:  I t  was --  " the Internet"  was 8 

added.  9 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Thank you, Counsel .   10 

Please continue.  11 

MR. MILLER:  The reference to "the 12 

Internet"  in  the preamble relates  to  the content  that is  13 

f i l tered,  but  the claims are not  content-dependent .   So 14 

there 's  no need to rely on "the Internet"  for  purposes of  15 

determining the scope of the claim. 16 

And last ly,  on this  point ,  there 's  no 17 

difference --  18 

JUDGE McKONE:  Now --  now,  this  only 19 

affects  Claim 15,  though, r ight?   Because Claims 1 and 23 20 

both posi t ively reci te  opening or --  you know, opening 21 

data s t reams with an Internet  server,  correct?  So we are 22 

only worried about  the preamble in Claim 15, which does 23 

not  posit ively reci te  "Internet  server" in  the body of the 24 

claim; am I  correct? 25 
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MR. MILLER:  Well ,  I 'm addressing the 1 

claims that  do address  "the Internet ,"  and assert ing that  2 

that  --  those words in the preamble are not  a  l imita t ion on 3 

the claims,  as  OpenTV argues,  because they are  just  a  4 

s tatement  of  the purpose and they don' t  l imit ,  and should 5 

not  l imit ,  the operat ion of the f i l ters ,  which occur on a 6 

local  area network,  not  on the Internet  i tself .  7 

With that ,  I  wil l  reserve the rest  of  my t ime 8 

for  rebut tal .   Thank you.  9 

JUDGE MOORE:  Thank you, Counsel .   10 

You --  thank you,  Counsel .   You' l l  have 10 1/2 minutes  11 

for  rebut tal .  12 

Counsel  for  Patent  Owner,  you may proceed 13 

when you're ready.  14 

MR. TUCKER:  Good morning,  Your 15 

Honors.  May i t  please the Board,  Dan Tucker on behalf  of  16 

OpenTV, the Patent  Owner.   With me today in the hearing 17 

room is  lead counsel  Erika Arner,  as  well  as  OpenTV 18 

representative Brian Plat t .   In  the overflow room today is  19 

OpenTV representat ive Bill  Goldman, backup counsel  20 

Josh Goldberg,  and my col league Cory Bell .  21 

Your Honors,  f l ipping to Sl ide 3,  there are 22 

two independent  reasons to confirm the claims of the '033 23 

Patent .   The f i rs t  is  that  Pi tcher operates  at  a  different  24 

level  of  the ISO protocol  model  than the claimed 25 
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invention.   As we wil l  discuss in  more detai l  and was 1 

discussed earl ier  today at  argument ,  this  argument  is  2 

based entirely on patent  prosecution history disclaimer  3 

because the Pet it ioner does not  dispute that  Pi tcher 4 

operates  between Layers  2 and 3 of  the ISO protocol  5 

model .  6 

So i f  the Board agrees with the Distr ict  7 

Court ,  that  during prosecut ion the applicants  made 8 

s tatements  that  clearly and unequivocal ly l imited the 9 

claims to funct ioning between Layers  6 and 7 of  the ISO 10 

protocol  model ,  that  is  al l  i t  needs to do to confirm the 11 

claims. 12 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Counselor,  do we need to 13 

determine whether or  not  Levels  6 and 7 are supported by 14 

--  or  any levels  are supported by the specif ication of this  15 

patent?  16 

MR. TUCKER:  Your Honor,  the answer to  17 

that  quest ion is  that  the disclaiming statement  absolutely 18 

is  disclosed --  or  supported by the specif ication,  and one 19 

of the --  20 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counselor,  what is  --  21 

JUDGE McKONE:  Well ,  but  --  f i rs t  of  al l ,  22 

that  wasn ' t  the quest ion.   If  we agree that  the --  with 23 

Pet i t ioner,  that  i t ' s  not  --  that  Layers  6 and 7 are not  24 

disclosed,  yet  we f ind that  we agree with you as  to  25 
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prosecut ion history disclaimer,  what  would happen?  Do 1 

we go with you or do we go with Pet i t ioner? 2 

MR. TUCKER:  So in that  event ,  put t ing 3 

aside the --  our posi t ion that  i t  is  disclosed in the 4 

specif ication,  the intr insic evidence in this  case,  which is  5 

the prosecut ion his tory disclaimer  and the clear  and 6 

unmistakable s tatements  that  the Pet i t ioner admits  were 7 

describing the claim fi l ters  would t rump.  8 

112 is  not  before the Board in this  9 

proceeding and is not  properly before the Board in an 10 

IPR.  Pet i t ioner would be free to  raise 112 in the Distr ict  11 

Court .   But  we're  at  the Patent  Off ice r ight  now. 12 

JUDGE MOORE:  So Patent  Owner 's  13 

posit ion is  that  we need not  construe the patent  to  14 

preserve i ts  val idi ty under 112 in an IPR?  I t 's  totally 15 

i rrelevant?  16 

MR. TUCKER:  So not  --  not  that  i t ' s  17 

i rrelevant .   I  think our posi t ion --  our posi t ion is  that  the 18 

specif ication,  coupled with the undisputed expert  19 

test imony of what  one of  ordinary ski l l  in  the art  would 20 

know, clearly shows that  there is  support  for  the 21 

disclaiming statement  in  the specif icat ion.  22 

So I  don' t  even think the Board needs to 23 

reach that  issue because the support  is  in  the 24 

specif ication.  25 
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JUDGE MOORE:  But  i f  we do need to 1 

reach that  issue,  what  is  your posit ion? 2 

MR. TUCKER:  Then the prosecut ion 3 

his tory t rumps and the s tatement  that  was made dur ing 4 

prosecut ion clearly l imits  the claims.   112 is  not  at  issue 5 

in this  case.  6 

JUDGE ARPIN:  But  is  i t  ever appropriate,  7 

Counsel ,  for  us ,  under a Phil l ips  construct ion,  to  ignore 8 

the specif icat ion or deficiencies  in the specif ication? 9 

MR. TUCKER:  No.  I  think you're 10 

absolutely r ight ,  Your Honor,  that  is  part  of  the intr insic 11 

evidence.  12 

But  here,  when dis t inguishing the prior  art  13 

reference,  the other part  of  the intrinsic evidence is  that  14 

the inventors  clearly and unequivocal ly l imited their  15 

claim to operat ion only between Layers  6 and 7 of  the 16 

ISO protocol  model .  17 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Please cont inue. 18 

MR. TUCKER:  Sure.  19 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counsel ,  before you 20 

continue,  can you please point  me to where in the 21 

specif ication supports  your interpretat ion of  this  22 

l imitat ion as  l imi ted to Layers  6 and 7 of  the ISO model? 23 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes,  absolutely,  Your 24 

Honor.  So both the original  specif icat ion and the current  25 



Case IPR2015-00969 
Patent 5,884,033 
 

 28 

specif ication disclosed and claimed fi l ter ing messages 1 

and not  packets .  2 

So,  for  example,  the original  abstract  --  and 3 

this  is  shown, i f  I  just  move forward to Sl ide 20 --  I  4 

apologize,  I 'm just  going to s tep away to get  there.  The 5 

original  abstract  discloses comparing port ions of  the 6 

messages to f i l tering information and then determining 7 

whether or  not  to block or al low the messages.  8 

Now, this  dis t inct ion between messages and 9 

packets  is  important  because,  in  this  case,  there 's  expert  10 

test imony from our expert ,  Dr.  Tygar,  that  one of  ordinary 11 

ski l l  in  the art  would have been famil iar  with the ISO 12 

protocol  model  and would have known that  in  the ISO 13 

protocol  model  --  and I 'm moving to Sl ide 6 r ight  now --  14 

I 'm sorry,  Sl ide 7 --  in  the ISO protocol  model ,  data that  15 

is  t ransmit ted at  these higher levels ,  such as  Layer  7 of  16 

the ISO protocol  model ,  is  referred to as  a "message,"  17 

whereas data t ransmit ted at  these lower levels  is  referred 18 

to as  "packets ."  19 

So the --  20 

JUDGE McKONE:  Can you show me the 21 

evidence that  defines the message as  Layer  7,  please?   22 

What  is  the evidence you're relying on? 23 

MR. TUCKER:  The evidence that we're  24 

relying on is  the test imony of Dr.  Tygar,  supported by the 25 
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Tanenbaum textbook, which describes messages operat ing 1 

at  Layer 7 and packets  operating at  these lower layers .   2 

And I  think i t 's  important  --  3 

JUDGE McKONE:  And I  saw in the --  4 

when you said the Tanenbaum reference,  I  saw in there 5 

the evidence that  the message may be referencing Layers  6 

4 or  5,  but  I  never saw anywhere where i t 's  referencing 7 

Layer  7.   Could you point  that  out  to  me,  please.  8 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes.   I t  wil l  take me one 9 

second, Your Honor,  but  I 'm happy to do that .  10 

Your Honor,  I  can ' t  f ind the exact  segment  11 

now.  I 'm going to ask my co-counsel  to  look for  i t .  12 

But  I  would point out  that  aside from the 13 

Tanenbaum textbook, there is  undisputed expert  testimony 14 

in this  case from Dr.  Tygar  --  Apple did not  dispute this  15 

test imony --  that  one of  skil l  in  the art  would understand 16 

this  data exact ly as  we're saying,  which is  that  the data at  17 

Layer  7 is  referred to as  a "message,"  whereas the data 18 

that  is  t ransmit ted at  Layers  2 and 3 is  referred to as  19 

"packets ."  20 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counsel ,  but ,  I  mean,  21 

what  we're  doing here is  we're construing the '033 Patent .  22 

And, I  mean,  I  understand your argument ,  that  i f  we' re 23 

looking at  --  we're talking in terms of the ISO stack.  24 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes.  25 
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JUDGE MOORE:  Your argument  i s  that  in  1 

that  context ,  the term "message" would be viewed as  2 

being a Level  6 or  7 concept .   But  the '033 Patent  doesn ' t  3 

talk about  the ISO stack,  does i t?  4 

MR. TUCKER:  So this  is  one of  Apple 's  5 

arguments ,  that  the '033 Patent ,  Mr.  Mil ler  used the 6 

phrase "never mentions" or  is  completely s i lent  regarding 7 

the phrase "ISO protocol  model ."   But  there is  no in haec 8 

verba requirement  for  wri t ten descript ion or specif icat ion 9 

support .  10 

So especial ly in  this  case,  where the ISO 11 

protocol  model  is  undisputedly wel l-known, and that 's  --  12 

Sl ide 6 shows that  --  the ci tat ion to Dr.  Tygar 's  test imony 13 

that  the ISO protocol  is  well-known.  The patent  need not  14 

use the exact  term "ISO protocol  model ."  One of ski l l  in  15 

the art  would have known when the ISO --  or  when the 16 

'033 Patent  was disclosing and claiming comparing 17 

messages to f i l tering information and f i l ter ing --  al lowing 18 

or blocking those messages,  i t  was  talking about  f i l ter ing 19 

at  these higher levels ,  Layers  6 and 7 of  the ISO protocol  20 

model .  21 

And that 's  exact ly what  the Patent Owners  22 

told the Examiner when they were  dis t inguishing the 23 

Shwed reference.   And as  I  mentioned, Apple does not  24 
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dispute that  the statements  that  were made during 1 

prosecut ion talked about  the claimed f i l ters .  2 

This  isn ' t  a  case l ike some of  the other 3 

disclaimer cases or  lexicography cases that  we've seen,  4 

where the quest ion is  whether or  not  the patent  applicant  5 

is  talking about  the claimed fi l ters  --  or  the claims or the 6 

wri t ten descript ion or a certain embodiment .  7 

Here,  Apple admits  that  there were  --  that  8 

the patentees were talking about  the claimed fi l ters  when 9 

they made these s tatements  to  the examiner.  10 

JUDGE MOORE:  I  understand that ,  but  11 

isn ' t  i t  --  12 

MR. TUCKER:  Yeah.  13 

JUDGE MOORE:  --  at  least  somewhat  odd 14 

that  we're --  you're asking us to  construe a patent  claim as 15 

l imited to Layers  6 and 7 of  the ISO model ,  and you're 16 

saying i t 's  consistent  with the specif icat ion by pointing to 17 

the word "messages,"  and you have an expert  saying that  18 

messages references levels  in  the ISO model;  but  there 's  19 

no indicat ion whatsoever in  the specif icat ion that  the 20 

drafter  of  this  patent  was even thinking about  the OSI 21 

model  when they were using those terms? 22 

MR. TUCKER:  Because that  was a term 23 

and a concept  that  was well-known to one skil led in the 24 

art ,  and that  is  undisputed here.  25 
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So a patent  does not  need to reci te 1 

everything that  is  well-known to one of  ski l l  in  the art .   2 

There are Federal  Circui t  cases that  say i f  they did that ,  3 

then the patent  would be a t reat ise on technology instead 4 

of  a  summary of the invention.  But --  5 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Counselor --  6 

MR. TUCKER:  - -  what  --  7 

JUDGE ARPIN:  --  could you look at  page 8 

21 of Exhibi t  2004.  9 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes,  s i r .   I 'm there.  10 

JUDGE ARPIN:  In the paragraph before 11 

the end of the page,  beginning "An analogy,"  doesn ' t  i t  12 

talk about  messages going across  Layers  2 and 3,  not  13 

packets?  14 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes,  Your Honor,  i t  does 15 

use the term "message" in connection with Layers  2 and --  16 

the Layer  2 and 3 interface in this  analogy.  17 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Thank you.  Please 18 

continue.  19 

MR. TUCKER:  One other point  to  note,  20 

Your Honors,  for  specif icat ion support  of  f i l ter ing at  this  21 

higher level ,  the message level ,  Layer 7 of  the ISO 22 

protocol  model .   The '033 Patent ,  at  column 6 l ine 10,  23 

discusses an example of  f i l ter ing an HTTP transmission.  24 
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I t  is  also undisputed that  HTTP operates  at  1 

the Application Layer,  Layer 7,  of  the ISO protocol  2 

model .   So the specif icat ion actually does provide an 3 

example of  f i l ter ing at  Layer  7.  4 

JUDGE McKONE:  But  i t  teaches f i l ter ing 5 

based on IP address ,  r ight?   An IP is ,  what ,  Layer 4  --  3  6 

or  4,  I  bel ieve.   So wouldn't  that  tend to suggest  that 7 

you're  actual ly doing the --  applying the f i l ter  at  a  lower 8 

level ,  or  at  least  there 's  some ambiguity?  9 

MR. TUCKER:  No, I  don' t  think i t  would,  10 

Your Honor,  and I  would l ike to address  that  point  11 

because i t  relates to  Apple 's  argument  about  our 12 

disclaimer argument  being inconsis tent  with the 13 

dependent  claims that  use the phrase "IP address ."  14 

So IP addresses are --  are  one of  the 15 

addressing mechanisms used in Layer 3,  but  i t  is  also 16 

undisputed in this  case that  IP addresses are avai lable in  17 

DNS protocol .   For example,  the DNS protocol ,  which is  a  18 

Layer  7 protocol , uses  IP addresses.  19 

So while the IP address  may be used as  the 20 

addressing mechanism at  Layer 3,  i t  is  indeed avai lable at  21 

Layer  7.  22 

So to answer your quest ion,  no.   And then 23 

to answer Apple 's  argument  about  the dependent  claims,  24 

there is  no inconsis tency here.   The '033 Patent  actual ly 25 
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describes using IP addresses with DNS, a Layer 7 1 

protocol ,  showing that  that  information would have been 2 

avai lable at  Layer 7.  3 

JUDGE McKONE:  Now, i f  we accept  --  i f  4 

we accept  your argument  as  to  the prosecut ion history 5 

estoppel  and accept  Pet i t ioner 's  argument  as  to  claim 6 

different iat ion,  in  other words,  we --  would we have to 7 

construe Claim 1,  essent ially,  as  narrower than Claim 3? 8 

Is  that  --  would we have to do that? 9 

MR. TUCKER:  No, Your Honor.   So in 10 

that  instance,  I  think i t  is  clear .   The intr insic evidence in 11 

the record would t rump the claim construct ion s tandard of  12 

claim different iation. 13 

JUDGE McKONE:  So then Claim 3 would 14 

then be broader than Claim 1.   If  Claim 1 is  l imited to 15 

Layers  6 and 7,  and then Claim 3 opens up to addi tionally 16 

claims --  or  Layers  3 and 4,  I  mean, what  do we do about  17 

Claim 3 i f  we rule in  your favor on Claim 1?  18 

MR. TUCKER:  So,  of  course,  our posit ion 19 

is  that ,  for  the reasons I  just  mentioned, Claim 3 would 20 

not  be broader than Claim 1.   I t  could be l imited s imply 21 

to operation between layers  --  22 

JUDGE McKONE:  Right .  23 

MR. TUCKER:  - -  6  and 7.  24 
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JUDGE McKONE:  My quest ion is ,  i f  we 1 

bel ieve Pet it ioner on this  point ,  on claim different iat ion,  2 

and bel ieve you on prosecut ion history,  we have an 3 

inconsis tency.   How do we resolve i t?  4 

MR. TUCKER:  By looking at  the intr insic 5 

evidence that  clearly and unequivocal ly l imits  Claim 1 to 6 

f i l ter ing between Layers  6 and 7.   Claim 3 depends from 7 

Claim 1,  so i t  can  be --  in  no way be broader than Claim 8 

1.  9 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Counsel ,  is  that  --  10 

JUDGE McKONE:  Claim 3 is  also 11 

intr insic.  12 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Go ahead,  Judge McKone. 13 

Sorry to interrupt.  14 

JUDGE McKONE:  Okay.  15 

I  mean, Claim 3 i s  also intr insic evidence.  16 

So we have intr insic evidence in the form of Claim 3,  and 17 

intr insic evidence in the form of prosecution his tory.   If  18 

they both point  in  the opposi te direct ion,  why do we give 19 

the prosecut ion his tory more weight  than Claim 3?  20 

MR. TUCKER:  Because Claim 3 --  the 21 

only reason we're  looking at  Claim 3 is  because of  the 22 

claim construct ion s tandard of claim different iat ion, 23 

which has to  give way to the unequivocal  test imony --  or  24 

evidence in the prosecution his tory.  25 
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JUDGE MOORE:  Well ,  i t ' s  not  just  claim 1 

different iat ion,  is  i t?   Doesn ' t  the Patent  Statute i tself  2 

require that  the dependent  claim adds further l imita t ions 3 

to  an independent claim,  and can you do that  i f  i t ' s  4 

broader?  5 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes,  Your Honor.   And 6 

Claim 3,  even under Judge McKone's  interpretation, 7 

would s ti l l  add a l imitat ion because i t  would --  where 8 

Claim 1 doesn ' t  necessari ly require f i l ter ing based on the 9 

IP address ,  Claim 3 s t i l l  would.   So i t  wouldn ' t  run afoul  10 

of that  requirement .  11 

JUDGE ARPIN:  You may proceed.  12 

MR. TUCKER:  Your Honors,  I  would just  13 

l ike to address  one other point  that Apple made regarding 14 

the disclaimer ,  and that  is  Apple 's  argument  that  the 15 

specif ication uses only TCP/IP,  which does not  include 16 

the Presentation Layer .  17 

So this  argument  was made for  the f i rs t  18 

t ime in the Reply.   I t  was not  in  the Pet i t ion,  and i t  is  not  19 

supported by expert  test imony.   But  more important ly,  i t ' s  20 

wrong.  I t  assumes that  the TCP/IP protocol  model  and 21 

the ISO protocol  model  are independent  and separate 22 

opt ions,  when, in  fact ,  they are analogues of  each other 23 

and not ,  in  fact ,  mutual ly exclusive.  24 
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This  is  best  shown by Dr.  Knutson 's  1 

test imony, Exhibit  --  and that 's  Apple 's  expert  --  Exhibit  2 

1010, paragraph 36,  Note 3.   I  have hard copies  of  that  3 

paragraph if  i t  would be easier  for  the judges --  4 

JUDGE ARPIN:  We have i t  in  front  of  us . 5 

MR. TUCKER:  Okay.   In  that  paragraph --  6 

JUDGE McKONE:  I 'm sorry,  which 7 

paragraph did you say? 8 

MR. TUCKER:  I t 's  paragraph 36,  and in 9 

part icular  --  10 

JUDGE McKONE:  Okay.  11 

MR. TUCKER:  - -  the part  of  the paragraph 12 

that  s tarts  on page 12.   I 'm sorry,  the --  yeah,  the part  of  13 

the paragraph on page 12,  not  the beginning of the 14 

paragraph.  But  in  this  end part  of the paragraph and the 15 

corresponding footnote,  Dr.  Knutson himself  conflates  the 16 

IP protocol  model  and the ISO protocol  model .  17 

So Dr.  Knutson explains --  in  the fi rs t  ful l  18 

sentence on page 12,  he 's  talking about  Layer  3 of  the 19 

seven level  OSI - -  Dr .  Knutson refers  to  i t  as  OSI --  OSI  20 

protocol  model .  21 

But  then he drops an explanatory footnote,  22 

and in i t ,  he --  in  order to  explain his  s tatement  about  the 23 

OSI protocol  model ,  he refers  to  the TCP/IP protocol  24 

s tack.   And then,  when talking about  the TCP/IP protocol  25 
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s tack,  he mentions the Presentation Layer  of  the TCP/IP 1 

protocol  s tack,  which belies  Apple's  argument  on Sl ide --  2 

I  bel ieve i t  is  14 of  Apple 's  presentat ion that  --  3 

JUDGE McKONE:  I 'm sorry,  where did i t  4 

describe the --  the Layer 6 Presentat ion Layer  with 5 

TCP/IP? 6 

MR. TUCKER:  Sure.   So the whole 7 

sentence is  discussing --  the whole sentence in Footnote 3 8 

is  discussing the TCP/IP protocol  s tack.   I t 's  talking --  9 

and then i t  talks  about  enumerat ing,  quote,  “layers  of  the 10 

TCP/IP protocol  s tack.” 11 

He then goes on to talk about  the Network 12 

Layer ,  one of  the lower layers  of  the TCP/IP protocol  13 

s tack and not  part  of  the higher protocol  layer ,  such as  14 

Applicat ion or Presentation Layers .  15 

So that  whole sentence is  talking about  the 16 

TCP/IP protocol  s tack and expressly referencing the 17 

Presentat ion Layer.  18 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counsel ,  didn ' t  you argue 19 

a few minutes  ago that  the IP address  is  avai lable to  the 20 

higher layers?  21 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes,  I  did,  Your Honor,  22 

and i t  is .   This  --  this  testimony does not  change that  at  23 

al l .  24 
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JUDGE McKONE:  Yeah,  I  don ' t  read this  1 

footnote as  saying that  the TCP/IP has a Presentat ion 2 

Layer .   I t  says the Network Layer  is  part  of  the --  you're 3 

talking about  the Network Layer is  not  part  of  a  higher 4 

protocol  layer,  such as  a Presentat ion Layer.  5 

That  doesn ' t  look,  to  me, l ike an admission 6 

that  theTCP/IP protocol  s tack has a Presentat ion Layer.  7 

Are you --  don' t  you think you're t rying to make a l i t t le  8 

too much out  of  this  footnote? 9 

MR. TUCKER:  I  think this  sentence and 10 

the footnote together show that  the OSI protocol  model  11 

and the TCP/IP protocol  model  are used to describe each 12 

other.   And, yes,  I  think that  this  whole sentence 13 

describes the use of  the TCP/IP protocol  s tack and 14 

describes using the Presentat ion Layer of  that  protocol  15 

s tack.  16 

JUDGE McKONE:  Do we need to credi t  17 

this  evidence in order to  determine that  the --  the claims,  18 

as  you want  to  construe them, have wri t ten description 19 

support?  20 

MR. TUCKER:  No, your Honor,  you do 21 

not .   I  just  submit ted i t  as  rebut tal  to  Apple 's  new 22 

argument  that  the TCP/IP protocol  and the disclosure of  23 

using TCP/IP in the '033 Patent  somehow excludes the use 24 
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of  the ISO protocol  model  and excludes the use of  the 1 

Presentat ion Layer.   That 's  al l .  2 

JUDGE McKONE:  Okay.  3 

MR. TUCKER:  So unless  Your Honors 4 

have any quest ions about  the disclaimer and claim 5 

construct ion issue,  I  would l ike to briefly address  the 6 

second argument .  7 

JUDGE MOORE:  Please proceed.  8 

MR. TUCKER:  Thank you.  9 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Counsel ,  before you move 10 

on,  one last  question about  the claim construct ion,  and I  11 

asked this  quest ion of the Pet i t ioner.  12 

We have these various canons,  for  lack of a 13 

bet ter  word,  of  claim construct ion:  The prosecut ion 14 

his tory disclaimers  or  estoppel ,  claim different iat ion.  We 15 

have extr insic evidence as  presented by the Pet i t ioner.   16 

We have the Distr ict  Court 's  claim construct ion,  and we 17 

have the specif icat ion,  of  course. 18 

How do we order these?   How do we weigh 19 

them?  How are  we supposed to decide which one should 20 

most  influence or shape our opinion as  to  what  the claim 21 

means? 22 

MR. TUCKER:  Sure.  23 
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So I  think the intr insic evidence is 1 

obviously the number one thing that  the Board should 2 

look at  --  3 

JUDGE ARPIN:  And --  4 

MR. TUCKER:  - -  but  --  5 

JUDGE ARPIN:  --  is  this  in  that  intr insic 6 

evidence --  7 

MR. TUCKER:  This  includes --  sorry.   Go 8 

ahead,  Your Honor.  9 

JUDGE ARPIN:  I  was going to say,  does 10 

this  include the prosecution his tory?  11 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes,  i t  absolutely does.   I t  12 

includes both the specif icat ion,  as i t  would be understood 13 

by one of ski l l  in the art ,  and the prosecut ion history.  14 

And so that  is  why Dr.  Tygar 's  test imony is  15 

so important ,  because i t  explains how one of ordinary 16 

ski l l  in  the art  would understand the specif ication.  And 17 

when you couple that  with the clear  and unmistakable 18 

disclaimer of  the claim scope,  that  alone is  enough to 19 

agree with the Distr ict  Court  and find disclaimer.  20 

In addi tion --  21 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Let  me stop you there for  22 

one second. 23 
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Is  the test imony of the declarant ,  is  that  1 

extr insic evidence,  and how does that  weigh into what  we 2 

are to  decide?  3 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes,  Your Honor.   Of  4 

course that  is  extr insic evidence,  and i t  would be lower in  5 

the s tack of Phill ips  evidence that  we would want  to  6 

consider.  7 

But  that  evidence is  extremely important  8 

here for  two reasons.   One,  i t  informs how one of 9 

ordinary ski l l  in  the art  would understand the intr insic 10 

evidence.   And two, the s tatements  that  Dr.  Tygar made,  11 

namely that  the ISO protocol  model  was well-known and 12 

one of skil l  in  the art  would understand that  the higher 13 

level  protocols ,  Layer 7,  f i l ters  messages,  whereas the 14 

lower levels  f i l ter  packets ,  has  gone unrebutted. 15 

So --  so that  evidence informs the intr insic 16 

evidence,  and when combined with the other part  of  17 

intr insic evidence,  the prosecut ion his tory,  that  alone is  18 

enough to f ind disclaimer .  19 

Support ing that  is  the fact  that  the Distr ict  20 

Court  has already construed these terms under the exact  21 

same standard that  the Board wil l  apply today,  and i t  has  22 

found that  the --  that  the s tatements  are clear  and 23 

unmistakable.   And this  --  the s tatement  from the Distr ict  24 

Court  is  shown on Sl ide 12 of our demonstrat ives,  that  the 25 
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disclaiming statements  were  clear  and unmistakable,  and 1 

the terms must  be  construed in l ight  of  this  disclaimer.  2 

Now, the Board noted in i ts  Inst i tut ion 3 

Decision i t 's  not  bound by the Dis tr ict  Court 's  4 

construct ion by not ions of  res  judicata or  issue 5 

preclusion,  but  i t  must  consider the Distr ict  Court 's  6 

reasoned analysis .   And that 's  part icularly important  in  7 

this  case where,  unl ike,  for  example,  in  the Proxycon  8 

case,  the Distr ict  Court  --  or  the Board is  actually 9 

applying the same construct ion as  --  as  the Distr ict  Court  10 

did.  11 

So Proxycon ' s  discussion weighs even more 12 

in favor of  analyzing the District  Court 's  construction and 13 

t rying to have some sort  of  homogenei ty between the 14 

Distr ict  Court 's  construct ion and the PTO's  construct ion.   15 

So --  16 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Did the Distr ict  --  17 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counsel ,  one moment  18 

please.  So you have about  4 1/2 minutes  remaining.  19 

MR. TUCKER:  Okay.   Thank you.  20 

JUDGE ARPIN:  I ' l l  make this  a  quick 21 

question,  then.  22 

Did the Distr ict  Court  make a f inding on 23 

the 112 issue that Pet i t ioner raised during i ts  24 

presentat ion;  namely,  did the Distr ict  Court  make a 25 
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f inding that  the claim construct ion,  consis tent  with the 1 

disclaimer,  is  supported by the spec? 2 

MR. TUCKER:  So the answer to  that  3 

question --  and I 'm trying to f ind the exact  record ci te  --  4 

is  that  the Distr ict  Court  considered the exact  same piece 5 

of  evidence;  namely,  this  excerpt  from the Tanenbaum 6 

book, that  the TCP/IP protocol  s tack doesn 't  include the 7 

Presentat ion Layer.   I t  was couched in different  terms --  8 

JUDGE ARPIN:  But  that  -- 9 

MR. TUCKER:  I t  was --  10 

JUDGE ARPIN:  --  was not  real ly my 11 

question,  Counselor.  12 

MR. TUCKER:  Yes.  13 

JUDGE ARPIN:  I 'm trying to f ind out  14 

whether the District  Court  made a f inding on the 112 15 

issue that  the Peti t ioner is  asserting is  a  problem with the 16 

claim construct ion;  namely,  that  the claim construction,  17 

consis tent  with the disclaimer,  is  not  supported by the 18 

spec? 19 

MR. TUCKER:  The Distr ict  Court  did not  20 

make a  s tatement  in  i ts  order saying unequivocally that  21 

the specif icat ion supports  the disclaimer.   But  the Distr ict  22 

Court  did have before i t  the same type of  argument  23 

couched in terms of wri t ten descript ion that  the 24 

Presentat ion Layer is  not  at  the TCP/IP Layer.  25 
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This  was in Dr.  Knutson 's  declarat ion 1 

before the Distr ict  Court ,  and i t  was in Apple 's  brief.  And 2 

the Distr ict  Court  had that  evidence and argument  in  front  3 

of  i t ,  and i t  s t i l l  found that  there was clear  and 4 

unmistakable disclaimer in  the prosecution history.  5 

So the answer,  I  guess ,  is ,  no,  i t  didn ' t  6 

expressly include i t  in  i ts  opinion,  but  i t  clearly had i t  7 

before i t  and the part ies  briefed i t  to  the court .  And in 8 

l ight  of  that  evidence,  i t  s t i l l  found, as  we're  asking the 9 

Board to do today,  that  the disclaiming statements  were 10 

clear  and unmistakable. 11 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Do you agree that  the 12 

Distr ict  Court 's  claim construct ion is  not  bounding --  13 

binding on this  Board? 14 

MR. TUCKER:  For purposes of  res  15 

judicata?  16 

JUDGE ARPIN:  For any purpose. 17 

MR. TUCKER:  I  agree that  the Board is  18 

not  bound by issue preclusion from having to accept,  19 

without  performing i ts  own analysis ,  the Distr ict  Court 's  20 

construct ion.  21 

JUDGE ARPIN:  If  the Distr ict  Court  had 22 

found that  the claim,  as  construed consis tent  with the 23 

disclaimer,  was supported by the spec,  would that  bind 24 

this  Board? 25 
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MR. TUCKER:  Not  for  purposes of  issue 1 

preclusion.  2 

JUDGE ARPIN:  Thank you very much.  3 

Please continue.  4 

MR. TUCKER:  So with the last  three 5 

minutes ,  I  just  want  to  briefly address  the Internet  issue. 6 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counsel ,  you have about  7 

1 1/2 minutes  remaining.  8 

MR. TUCKER:  Thank you, Judge.  9 

Two of the arguments  --  or  one of the 10 

arguments  that  Apple makes today is  that  the preamble of  11 

these claims is  not  l imit ing.   That  is  incorrect ,  and i t  is  in  12 

contrast  with the Catalina Market ing  case,  which makes 13 

clear  that  when you add a --  or  a  part  of  the preamble to 14 

the claim and you rely on i t  during prosecut ion,  i t  15 

t ransforms i t  into a claim l imitat ion.  16 

And that 's  exact ly what  the appl icants  did 17 

here.   On Sl ide 33,  they added the green "to prevent  or  18 

al low access  to  Internet  s i tes" part  of  the preamble,  and 19 

that  t ransformed i t  into a claim l imitat ion. 20 

I  would just  l ike to  also note,  with regard 21 

to this  issue,  the Internet  --  the Internet  issue.   This  is  not  22 

a semantic dis t inct ion.   This  is  a  substant ive dis t inct ion,  23 

and i t  goes to  the nature of  the claimed invention. 24 



Case IPR2015-00969 
Patent 5,884,033 
 

 47 

When the invention was made,  the inventors 1 

were at  a  company cal led Spyglass,  and they invented this  2 

web browser cal led Mosaic that  became the --  basical ly 3 

the blueprint  for  Microsoft  Internet  Explorer .  And they 4 

were facing a problem.  That  was  to make sure that  5 

parents  could protect  their  children from indecent  6 

material  over the Internet .  7 

This  problem that  they solved with this  8 

invention is  drastical ly different  from Pitcher 's  problem.  9 

Pi tcher just  relates  to  f i l ter ing messages sent  over this  10 

internal  LAN, so that  you can more eff icient ly route data 11 

within an organizat ion 's  local  --  local  LAN network.   I t  12 

discusses things cal led --  such as  printer  requests  and 13 

how to most  eff icient ly route that  information.  14 

Pi tcher does not  disclose,  however,  15 

f i l ter ing messages sent  over the Internet ,  l ike the claimed 16 

invention does.  17 

JUDGE MOORE:  Thank you, Counselor.   18 

Your t ime has expired. 19 

Judge McKone, do you have any further 20 

questions for  Counsel? 21 

JUDGE McKONE:  Nothing further.   Thank 22 

you.  23 

JUDGE MOORE:  Judge Arpin? 24 

MR. TUCKER:  Thank you, Your Honor.  25 
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JUDGE ARPIN:  Nothing further.  1 

JUDGE MOORE:  Thank you, Counsel .  2 

MR. TUCKER:  Thank you very much.  3 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counsel  for  Pet i t ioner,  4 

please proceed with rebut tal .   You have 10 1/2 minutes .  5 

MR. MILLER:  Your Honor,  can you give 6 

me a moment  while we change the --  7 

JUDGE MOORE:  Certainly.  8 

MR. MILLER:  The Patent  Owner presents  9 

arguments  regarding messages,  but  i t ' s  important  to  note 10 

that  the Patent  Owner did not  request  a  construct ion of 11 

the messages that would l imit  that  to  something that 12 

exists  at  the Presentat ion Layer or  the Applicat ion Layer .  13 

Every communicat ion on a network is  a  14 

message,  and TCP/IP communicat ions are messages.   This  15 

is  supported by the test imony of Dr.  Knutson,  i f  you look 16 

at  paragraphs 48 and 98 of his  declarat ion,  where he says 17 

that  i t  would be inherent  to  understand that  a  18 

communicat ion sent  on the Internet  using the TCP/IP 19 

protocol  is  a  message.  20 

The '033 Patent  is  consis tent  with this  and 21 

i t  --  when i t  talks about  HTTP.   And the column 3 and 22 

l ines 13 and 19,  i t  talks  about  the IP address  of  a  23 

message.  24 
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And what  happens there is  that  the HTTP 1 

request  gets  sent  to  a DNS server so that  you can get  the 2 

IP address .   Then that  IP address  comes back and you 3 

have an IP address  for  a  message.  4 

So i t  is  not  correct  that  message is l imited 5 

to something that occurs  at  the Presentation or  6 

Applicat ion Layers .   Packet  base does not  make a  7 

difference.   Every message t ransmit ted on the Internet  is  8 

sent  as  packets .   There 's  no difference between packets  9 

and messages for  this  purpose. 10 

Now, another important  issue is  the Pi tcher 11 

f i l ters ,  i f  we turn to a discussion about  what  the Pi tcher 12 

f i l ters  do.   Those f i l ters  al low or block access  to  13 

information.   I t  could be information coming from the 14 

Internet  or  i t  could be information coming from a LAN. 15 

And for purposes of  this  exercise,  in  16 

determining what the scope of the claim is ,  i t ' s  important  17 

to note that  --  the s tatement  that  we have in the '033 18 

Patent  that  says that  the invention relates  to  a system for 19 

f i l ter ing messages t ransmit ted between the Internet and a 20 

cl ient  computer .  21 

Those communicat ions between the Internet  22 

and a cl ient  computer  occur on the local  area network.   23 

Almost  in  no case is  there a computer  connected direct ly 24 

to the Internet .  25 
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As the '033 Patent  acknowledges,  there are 1 

f i rewalls  and other devices that  si t  between the Internet  2 

and a local  area network,  and what  happens is  that  the 3 

f i l ter ing occurs  local ly.  4 

Again,  at  column 1,  l ines 59 to 64 of the 5 

'033 Patent ,  there's  a  discussion of f i rewalls ,  gateways,  or  6 

proxy servers ,  where the f i l ter  database of  the '033 Patent  7 

resides.  8 

And there 's  nothing,  there 's  no --  nothing 9 

from the Patent  Owner and there 's  --  that  would indicate 10 

the Pi tcher does not  f i l ter  on Internet  content  i f  the 11 

f i l ter ing occurs  on a local  area network,  but  the fact  that  12 

the f i l ter ing doesn ' t  occur on the Internet  makes no 13 

difference.  14 

The fact  is  that  Pi tcher discloses f i l ters .  15 

Those f i l ters  can block or allow access  to  information 16 

coming from the Internet .  17 

Now, i f  you go --  18 

JUDGE McKONE:  Now, is  your argument  19 

that  Pi tcher actual ly discloses f i l ter ing messages coming 20 

from the Internet  or  that  i t ' s  merely capable of  doing so? 21 

MR. MILLER:  I  think the --  what  we see in 22 

Pi tcher is  f i l tering that  occurs  in  a way that  i t  is  capable 23 

of f i l ter ing messages from the Internet .   You have an 24 

example of  a  MAC address  that 's  something that  could 25 
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come from the In ternet  or  i t  could come on a local  area 1 

network.  2 

And for purposes of  our discussion here,  a  3 

local  area network and the Internet operate in  exact ly the 4 

same fashion.   They use TCP/IP addresses to  send 5 

messages from one place to another.   Every message has 6 

to  have --  7 

JUDGE McKONE:  Now --  8 

MR. MILLER:  --  an address .  9 

JUDGE McKONE:  Now, this  is  an 10 

ant icipat ion ground;  is  that  correct? 11 

MR. MILLER:  Yes,  i t  is .  12 

JUDGE McKONE:  I t 's  not  an obviousness 13 

ground, r ight?  14 

MR. MILLER:  That  is  correct .  15 

JUDGE McKONE:  We have to f ind actual  16 

disclosure,  ei ther  expl icit  or  inherent .  17 

I t  seems to me that  you're arguing that  this  18 

capabili ty argument  is  more geared towards an 19 

obviousness analysis .   Where have you shown ei ther 20 

explici t  or  inherent  disclosure of ,  for  example,  opening a 21 

data s t ream to send a message through an interface to an 22 

Internet  server as reci ted in Claim 1? 23 

MR. MILLER:  Our expert  has testi f ied that  24 

sending a message to a local  area network is  the same as  25 
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sending i t  to  the Internet  because that  t ransmission is  1 

based on the TCP/IP protocol .   And for purposes of --  2 

JUDGE McKONE:  So is  this  an actual  3 

disclosure or  is  this  an inherent  disclosure? 4 

MR. MILLER:  I t 's  an inherent  --  i t ' s  5 

inherent  --  6 

JUDGE McKONE:  Which is  i t?  7 

MR. MILLER:  I t 's  an inherent  disclosure,  8 

and that 's  what  --  9 

JUDGE McKONE:  So necessari ly --  so 10 

what  you're saying is ,  when you open a data s t ream to 11 

send a message through an interface to the --  one of  12 

Pi tcher 's  LAN switches,  you're necessari ly opening a data 13 

s tream to the --  to  an Internet  server? 14 

MR. MILLER:  You are necessari ly opening 15 

--  16 

JUDGE McKONE:  Necessari ly?  17 

MR. MILLER:  You are necessari ly opening 18 

a data s t ream that  could come from the Internet  or  i t  19 

could come over the local  area network.   And in the 20 

context  of  what  one of ordinary ski l l  in  the art  would 21 

know, every Internet  server s i ts  on a local  area network.   22 

No Internet  servers  are exposed direct ly to  the Internet .  23 

So they're  on a local  area network.   They 24 

get  --  they send the data to  the Internet ,  and then they 25 
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send the data from the Internet  to  the next  local  area 1 

network where the f i l ter ing occurs.  2 

And so the t ransmission on the local  area 3 

network by the data --  the Internet server is  also a 4 

t ransmission on a local  area network.   Then i t  goes across  5 

the Internet ,  which is  a  network just  l ike the local  area 6 

network,  and opening that  data st ream is  inherently 7 

receiving a message in a way that  i t  can be f i l tered in 8 

accordance with Pi tcher.  9 

JUDGE McKONE:  Is  i t  possible to ,  using 10 

Pi tcher 's  technology,  open a data s t ream to send a 11 

message through an interface to another node on the same 12 

local  area network.  13 

MR. MILLER:  Yes,  i t  is .   That  is  possible.  14 

JUDGE McKONE:  So i t 's  --  so i t 's  not  15 

necessary that  Pi tcher 's  technology is  used to open a data 16 

s tream to send a message through an interface to an 17 

Internet  server;  is  that  correct? 18 

MR. MILLER:  I t  is  not  necessari ly the 19 

case;  that  is  t rue.   The message is  --  I  would say that  the 20 

message is  --  21 

JUDGE McKONE:  But  isn ' t  i t  the s tandard 22 

that  we're held --  the Federal  Circui t  is  going to hold us 23 

to the s tandard that  we have to f ind --  for  inherent  24 

ant icipat ion,  we have to f ind necessary that  necessari ly 25 
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discloses opening a data s t ream to send a message through 1 

interface to an Internet  server?   If  we don' t  f ind i t 's  2 

necessary,  then we have erred;  is  that  correct? 3 

MR. MILLER:  Well ,  that  is  not  correct  4 

because our posit ion is  that  Internet ,  in  the preamble,  is  5 

not  a  l imitat ion.   If  --  i t ' s  not  a  l imitat ion --  6 

JUDGE McKONE:  But  then --  7 

MR. MILLER:  --  because i t 's  only --  go 8 

ahead.   I 'm sorry.  9 

JUDGE McKONE:  That 's  why I  was 10 

referr ing to,  in  Claim 1,  Claim 1 Element  A,  which is  not  11 

in the preamble.   I  was specif ical ly focusing on the 12 

language:  Opening a data s t ream to send a message 13 

through an interface to an Internet server in  the body of 14 

the claim. 15 

MR. MILLER:  Well ,  here 's  --  you could do 16 

that  on a local  area network.   If  you have an Internet  17 

server that  is  on a local  area network and you send a 18 

communicat ion from, for  example,  a  computer  that 's  used 19 

to administer  the Internet  server,  you are sending that  20 

communicat ion on the local  area network to an Internet  21 

server.   I  don ' t  bel ieve that  that  l imitat ion requires that  22 

you send the t ransmission across  the Internet .  23 
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JUDGE ARPIN:  Counsel ,  then what  is  the 1 

s ignif icance of  the interface between the data s t ream to 2 

send a message through an interface to an Internet  server? 3 

MR. MILLER:  The interface is  where you 4 

make the t ransi t ion from the local  computer  to  the 5 

network,  and that 's  where the f i l ter ing occurs .   The 6 

interface is  where you can do f i l ter ing.   The TCP/IP 7 

protocol  that  reads the address  and sends the message to 8 

the r ight  locat ion on the Internet  is  part  of  that  interface.  9 

JUDGE MOORE:  Counsel ,  you have about  10 

1 1/2 minutes  remaining.  11 

MR. MILLER:  If  there are no other 12 

questions,  I  have nothing further.  13 

JUDGE MOORE:  Judge McKone? 14 

JUDGE McKONE:  I  have no other 15 

questions.  Thank you.  16 

JUDGE MOORE:  Judge Arpin? 17 

JUDGE ARPIN:  I  have no quest ions.  18 

JUDGE MOORE:  Okay.  Thank you, 19 

Counsel .  20 

MR. MILLER:  Thank you.  21 

JUDGE MOORE:  Okay.  In  a moment ,  22 

we're going to adjourn for  a  15-minute break.   I 'd  l ike to  -23 

-  before we adjourn,  I 'd  l ike to  thank both counsel  for  24 
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their  presentat ions today.   They were very useful  and 1 

helpful  for  the Board.  2 

So as  I  mentioned, we' l l  adjourn for  15 3 

minutes .   I t 's  very important ,  because we're on a t ight  4 

schedule,  that  both part ies  make sure that  they're  back 5 

and ready to go 15 minutes  from now, at  11:25.  6 

With that  being said,  we're  now adjourned 7 

unt il  11:25,  when we wil l  hear arguments  in  IPR2015-8 

00980. 9 

Thank you.  10 

(Whereupon, at  11:10 a.m.,  the hearing in 11 

the above-ent it led matter  was concluded.)   12 


